Muddy Creek Charter School

Annual Report 2008/2009

A.  Progress toward meeting MCCS academic goals and objectives:

Muddy Creek Educational Program –
MCCS has built a strong foundation this year upon which our educational program can continue to develop.  The key components of our program: place- and project-based learning, service learning, fostering cross-grade relationships and daily PE/health, have been implemented, methods taught, and classroom systems established such that students are prepared to take a larger role in 2009/2010, especially in the project approach component, and will be able to excel academically from an earlier point in the school year.  Our early commitment to literacy resulted in our receipt of a portion of the School Improvement Funds, and we will continue our support of literacy by providing an aid to the Kindergarten and 1-2-3 classes during literacy instruction. The older students have refined their writing skills this spring as they entered the world of digital storytelling.  Folding this motivational use of technology into our writing program as another vehicle for expression should help them continue to grow as writers.  Finally, for 2009/2010, we plan (and have budgeted for) a certified teacher in addition to our classroom teachers, to help teach leveled math groups for students in grades 1 – 5.  We feel confident that with this preparation and our plans for the coming year Muddy Creek Charter School will be even more able to provide an excellent academic program.
Place- and Project-Based Learning –
MCCS teachers drafted a plan for project themes for the first school year.  Now that we have settled on a Kindergarten, two 1-2-3 classes (maximum 21 students per classroom) and a 4-5 class (maximum 28 students per classroom) as our sustainable classroom model, the project curriculum cycle will be revised this summer, especially with respect to science and social studies.  During the course of their time in a classroom (1 year for Kinders, 3 years for 1-2-3, and 2 years for 4-5), students will learn and explore all the science and social studies standards for that grade span, using the project model and with emphasis on the local area and its relation by concentric circles out to a larger sense of place (e.g. state history, world history).  Because the project approach was new to most of our students, the 2008/2009 year was a modified version which involved more teacher direction and modeling of the approach.  Now that the students are familiar with project-based learning, they will be driving the process to a much larger extent next year.
A number of partnerships with local community members have been formed this year, and will continue to figure prominently in the place- and project-based work planned for 2009/2010.  Indeed, these partnerships are key to providing MCCS students with a hands-on understanding of the place they and the school have in the larger community.  The following is a list of these partnerships and their attendant projects (see Appendix A for a list of field trips, by classroom):
Raindance Ranch 

Muddy Creek conducted 3 field trips to the property of local landowners Laurie and Warren Halsey.  The project was funded by a grant from the Gray Family Fund of the Oregon Community Foundation.  We conducted the field trips as a means to develop field experiences that were more meaningful than single visit trips, and paralleled the scientific inquiry process.  On the first visit, students "enjoyed and explored the site".  Kindergarteners explored the wetland, while first through fifth graders hiked across oak savannah habitats and through Douglas fir forest.  On the second visit, students "looked closely" by carrying out a sculpture-building art project and developing ideas for poetry with local author and teacher Beth Russell.  On the third visit, students “focused on inquiry”; students were given the choice of habitat in which to carry out a scientific inquiry project.

 

eARTh: An Environmental Show and Tell
Collaboration with Beth Russell of Crescent Valley High School continued beyond the scope of the Raindance Ranch visits.  In a collaborative project, Beth returned to Muddy Creek to help students write poems based on their experiences at Raindance Ranch.  Crescent Valley literature students read and made comments on poems written by first, second, and third grade students.  The high school students planned a fund-raiser for local natural resource education organizations in which work from Muddy Creek, CVHS, and Lincoln Environmental Middle School students was featured.  Students at all grade levels (K-5) displayed work at the show, and four Muddy Creek students read poems aloud at the event.  The project had service-learning components because the event was a fundraiser.


Project RESTORE 

Project RESTORE is a multi-year collaboration with the Institute for Applied Ecology, Corvallis.  The IAE provided teachers at Muddy Creek (as well as Kings Valley Charter School and Mountain View Elementary) with training in plant ecology and science instruction.  They also provided technical assistance, coordination assistance, and networking opportunities to fund a school grounds restoration.  This program has a sequence of studying the model (the habitat the school will restore), studying the site, and restoring ecosystems through planting.  This year we focused on the first two objectives.  Students in grades 1-5 studied oak, prairie, and wetland habitats that might once have been at the school site, using the project-based approach.  Students in grades 3-5 also studied the history of the school and mapped the school grounds.  Students in grades 1-3 began a demonstration garden with native plants in an integrated art and science project.  Next year, planting activities on a larger scale are planned.

 

Benton Soil and Water Conservation District
BSWCD funded Muddy Creek to go on field trips to habitats that might be appropriate to a restoration project at the Muddy Creek/Inavale site.  BSWCD also supported Muddy Creek in the purchase of field cards used in science instruction.

Steele Farm (Local farm on Inavale Way with wetland restoration project) 

As part of project-based, place-based learning about frogs, ponds, and wetlands, K-3 students visited a pond that is part of the restored wetland of a landowner within walking distance of the school.  Separate visits were made by the Kindergarten and 1-2-3 classes to catch tadpoles and observe wetland life.

Audubon Hesthavn Sanctuary
Students in the 1-2-3 class "adopted" a plot of land at Hesthavn to restore and planted seeds as a service learning project.


Finley Wildlife Refuge
The 3-4-5 class made repeated visits to Finley National Wildlife Refuge throughout the school year, and was accompanied on several expeditions by Sallie Genry, the visitor services manager, and other rangers at the park.  Two rangers also came to the class and gave a presentation about the history of wildlife refuges.  In May, the 1-2-3 classroom accompanied the older students on their first visit to this local refuge.


Cob Wall Project
A Muddy Creek parent involved in the playground committee’s efforts to develop the playground connected the school with local artist Kiko Denzer.  Kiko and fellow artist Spike introduced the children to design concepts that incorporate natural materials and natural surroundings.  Students used salt dough to express their own design ideas for a structure on the playground to be made of cob.  Students K-5 learned how to mix sand, clay and straw and then participated in the construction of a cob structure that they will be able to enjoy next school year.


Stoneybrook
Residents of Stoneybrook have enjoyed visits from Muddy Creek Kindergarteners.  The children have shared their art work and their songs with the residents.


Katie Stokes 

Community member Katie Stokes came and gave the 3-4-5 class several lessons in crochet.  The main objectives were the artistic value and the fine motor development.  Many of the students continue to crochet during quiet times, like read-aloud, and social times, like recess. 

Greenbelt Land Trust
The folks from the land trust met with Ms. York to do some lesson planning, and later accompanied the 3-4-5 class on a trip to Chip Ross Park to talk about their activities in the area.

Native Plant Society of Oregon
The Native Plant Society of Oregon sent a volunteer on the 3-4-5 class’ 2nd expedition to Woodpecker Loop in the Finley Wildlife Refuge to instruct students in native plant identification.

LBCC
An LBCC student on the Cooperative Work Study program spent Spring term at Muddy Creek working on the development of the library.  The president, a professor emeritus, and the dean of the science department visited June 2nd to begin thinking about ways for LBCC to get involved with our school next year.

Benton County Historical Museum
Mary Gallagher did a presentation for the 3-4-5 class about life in the Muddy Creek area in the last 100 years.  She also helped us with research for a project.

Morris and Lynn Walker
The Walkers came and talked with the 3-4-5 class about how they went about researching their film STORIES & LEGENDS From the Heart of the Valley, about the history of Corvallis, and showed us about 30 minutes of it before the premiere. 
Cross-grade Relationships –

This year the main focus of developing cross-grade relationships was within our multiage classes.  The students also worked with students from other classes on a weekly basis at All-School Games.  We also took several field trips with multiple classes, and there were several buddy activities such as the Kindergarteners dictating stories to older students who then typed them up and returned them for language experience projects.  Next year, with our multiage classes more settled, we will be focusing more on cross-classroom experiences.  We will also be training the 4-5 students as peer mediators, which will give them more opportunities to model for the younger students.  We will continue the tradition of weekly all-school meetings, with increasing responsibility of running these meetings being given to the students (4-5 graders first for modeling).


Service Learning –

MCCS is working on a partnership with the rangers at Finley Wildlife Refuge to do some regular community service projects there.  We also plan to do an oral history project with the Willamette grange members, and perhaps help them do some fundraising for the grange restoration.  In addition, our ongoing project with the Institute for Applied Ecology, Project RESTORE, will offer service learning opportunities for the students as they work to restore a habitat on the school grounds, providing a place for native plants and critters to live.  The Stewardship Program in the 3-4-5 classroom has also been an excellent opportunity for students to serve the school community in a very practical way.


PE/Health –
Muddy Creek Charter School offers students physical activity daily.  In morning Kindergarten, students move in the classroom to such activities as Jump Jim Along , Side Straddle Hop, jumping rope and movement to music as well as 15 minutes of outdoor recess with the 1-2-3 grade classroom and a half hour of free activity and imaginary play.  Movement can be found in the 1-2-3 grade classroom as well.  During math time you may observe students matching movement to math in the “Double Song”.  The 1-2-3 grade classroom has the 15 minute morning recess with the Kindergarteners and a 30 minute recess before lunch.  On Monday and Wednesday they have a 30 minute PE class in the afternoon.  On Thursdays the students take a ½ hour nature walk where they may be inspired to sprint up to a discovery of interest.  These walks foster an appreciation of being outdoors and a basic enjoyment of a life-long physical activity – walking!  Tuesdays are slotted for health.  Students have been covering topics related to nutrition.  There is a short recess following the health class before returning to project time.  Fridays are fun for all students when the classes are mixed up and reformed into groups containing students of all grades, K through 5, for 30 minute “All School Games.”  

The 3-4-5 grade classroom has a regular PE class Monday through Thursday in the afternoon.  The Oregon PE standards focus broadly on expressive and efficient movement, fitness for lifetime, and self-management and social behavior.  In health, the 3-4-5 class has covered topics related to enhancing health and safety and fire safety.  The class focused a lot on cooperative games in the beginning of the year, because of the team-building nature of those kinds of games.  In the winter they began to focus more on organized sports, starting with basketball, and a lot of activities that build the physical skills needed in the game (passing, dribbling, shooting...) and they are beginning to work on playing regular games of basketball.  For the final four weeks of school, Lou Donadio, a 5th degree black belt in Kempo Karate and owner of Aurora Martial Arts in Corvallis has provided twice weekly PE classes to students, grades 1 – 5.  The PE time is designed to break up project time to help students sustain focus through that 2 ½ hour section of the day.  Hiring Mr. Donadio has also provided an opportunity for MCCS teachers to have more prep time built into their schedules.
Assessments –  
Muddy Creek Charter School has used the MAP adaptive reading and math assessment this year, as well as tested according to state requirements using the OAKS tests.  Using MAP, we tested grades 1 – 5 in math in the Winter, and grades 1 – 5 in both reading and math in the Spring.  Because of the need to get a person trained to administer the tests and our lag time early on in setting up our computers, we got a later start on the MAP than we had hoped.  The Winter MAP testing did help us to place students in appropriate math ability groups and to identify the need for some additional math instruction and remediation time, and we created a job-share Math educational assistant position to provide this.  Though we had also intended to use DIBELS for reading, especially in grades K/1, our late start precluded this.  We have identified the use of placement and achievement measuring assessments as an area for improvement in the 2009/2010 year, and have taken steps such as budgeting additional substitute time to ensure that the teachers have the time to manage early MAP and DIBELS testing.  In addition, now that our computers are set up and in use and we have a test administrator in place, we will not have the same start-up issues as we faced in 2008/2009.

MCCS completed the OAKS testing of students in grades 3, 4 and 5 in May.  As per state and district requirements, we tested grade three for reading and math, grade four for writing and grade five for reading, math and science.  Our results are shown below; final results will be published with the annual AYP report cards at the same time as all other 509J schools.
OAKS Achievement Data for MCCS students 2008/2009 (testing completed May 7, 2009):

	
	
	Reading
	Math

	
	# of Students
	Met or Exceeded
	Not Met
	Met or Exceeded
	Not Met

	3rd Grade
	13
	100% (13)
	--
	85% (11)
	15% (2)

	4th Grade
	10
	80% (8)
	20% (2)*
	90% (9)
	10% (1)

	5th Grade
	6
	88% (5)
	17% (1)
	100% (6)
	--

	Overall
	29
	90% (26)
	10% (3)
	90% (26)
	10% (3)


	
	
	Science

	
	# of Students
	Met or Exceeded
	Not Met

	5th Grade
	6
	83% (5)
	17% (1)


	
	
	Writing

	
	# of Students
	Met or Exceeded
	Not Met

	4th Grade
	10
	10% (1)
	90% (9)


*These are Unscored Participants who completed beyond the minimum number of questions to be considered a participant in the OAKS testing for 2008-2009, but did not complete the test for scoring.

Special Education Services – 
Muddy Creek Charter School has five students presently on IEPs.  These students’ special needs are being met on site by the following district specialists:

Maureen Weidenkopf - CSD Special Education Teacher

Ellen Demarest - Speech Therapist

Susan Holmberg - Autism Specialist

Pat Templeton - Autism Specialist

Ellen Parker - School Psychologist
Special education students add to the diversity of our learners.  Their learning challenges are addressed with IEP goals and specially designed instruction.  Non-special education peers are able to benefit from instructional strategies and curriculum activities that foster learning for all.  Our special education students are so well integrated with the student body that one specialist remarked that she couldn’t tell “our kids” from the rest of the Muddy Creek students out on the playground.

Specialists have provided consultations to classroom teachers, pull out services to address IEP goals, designed and implemented classroom accommodations and modifications to ensure academic and social needs are met, and presented autism education to staff and students.  We appreciate these specialists, and feel that we have developed strong working relationships with them.
B.  Enrollment, Attendance and Student Discipline:

Enrollment –
To provide important context for charter school enrollment turnover generally, relatively high rates of turnover are often the case for charter schools, especially in the start-up years, as the school community works to define and propagate its mission and vision.  For example, Emerson School, founded in 2003, is a successful project-based charter school in Portland that has been an important resource for Muddy Creek Charter School from our Charter Application rewrite to the present.  In their first year of operation, Emerson School experienced a 50% turnover rate.   Their present rate of turnover is about 4%.  Kings Valley Charter School, also an important benchmark and resource for MCCS, sustains a typical turnover rate of about 19%; their worst turnover was 24%.
Muddy Creek Charter School’s turnover rate from the 2008/2009 school year to the 2009/2010 school year is 8.8%.
For the 2008/2009 school year, present MCCS enrollment is 63, with some turnover during the year:
· Withdrawals:

· 1 child withdrew due to parent sabbatical to another country
· 4 children withdrew to homeschool, but 2 have since re-enrolled
· 1 child withdrew to return to another school in another district, closer to home
· 2 children were forced to withdraw due to the 10-day attendance guideline (vacation schedules), but were able to re-enroll
· Mid-year Enrollments:
· 2 children enrolled mid-year due to relocation to Oregon from other states

· 2 children enrolled mid-year from an alternate 509J school
· Graduating Students:

· We have 6 total 5th grade students, all of which will be graduating this year (≈ 10% of student body) and moving on to attend various 509J middle schools: Lincoln, Cheldelin and Linus Pauling.

For the 2009-2010 school year, MCCS current enrollment is at 80 students, broken down as follows:

· 58 Corvallis School District students (≈ 72.5% of student body)
· 14 Philomath School District students (≈ 17.5% of student body)
· 8 Monroe School District Students (≈ 10% of student body)
· Class sizes are projected as follows:
· 1 Kindergarten class with 14 students total

· 2 Mixed-grade classrooms of grades 1, 2, & 3 = 20 or 21 per class

· 1 Mixed-grade classroom of grades 4 & 5 = 26 total student per class

Returning Students:

· Kinders:

· 12/17 (≈ 70.6%) students in Kindergarten are returning for 1st grade in 2009/10
· 4/17 (≈ 23.5%) students are going to another Corvallis school
· 1/17 (≈ 5.9%) students In Kindergarten are transferring from Corvallis to Philomath, opting for an inter-district transfer
· 1st Graders:
9/9 (100%) of 1st graders are returning for 2nd grade at MCCS

· 2nd Graders:
8/8 (100%) of 2nd graders are returning for 3rd grade at MCCS

· 3rd Graders:
13/13 (100%) of 3rd graders are returning for 4th grade at MCCS

· 4th Graders:
10/10 (100%) of 4th graders are returning for 5th grade at MCCS
Attendance –

MCCS Attendance rate for 2008-2009 is 93.3%, as of May 31.
Student Discipline – 
There have been no expulsions or suspensions at Muddy Creek Charter School in the 2008-2009 school year.
C.  Muddy Creek Charter School Community:

School Climate –

Establishing our school community was the primary focus for Muddy Creek this year.  We are delighted with the results of this effort, both within the individual classrooms and in the school as a whole, to include parents and other community members.  Our surveys of parents, students and staff present widespread understanding of Muddy Creek’s mission and vision, and strong commitment to and participation in, the school community.  Volunteer involvement is high, both in terms of hours and broad representation.  We have formed a number of important relationships with community members in laying the foundation for our project work; we expect these to strengthen in the coming years, and to establish new partnerships as we continue to develop our place- and project-based program.
Within the classrooms, class meetings are used regularly to support the classroom community.  To promote school-wide community, Muddy Creek holds weekly all-school meetings on Wednesday mornings.  All people in the building on Wednesday mornings are invited to attend these meetings; parents and other community members are often present.  This is a time for announcements, presentations and birthday recognition, underscored by song.  These meetings are often led by the older students.  MCCS also holds all-school games for PE every Friday, using K-5 mixed grade level groups.  The 3-4-5 class also cares for the school every afternoon in our campus stewardship program, where they handle some of the daily tasks required to keep the school orderly, such as removing trash and recycling, taking down the flags, classroom cleanup, “germ patrol” (wiping of door handles, drinking fountains), reading to the Afternoon Adventures children, and detailing the day’s events on the class blog.
Parents are enfolded into the MCCS community in a number of ways.  Teachers held conferences with parents prior to the start of school in order to meet them and begin these important relationships.  Parents have turned out in large numbers at such events as curriculum nights, read-a-thon, all-MCCS egg drop, our “Giving Thanks” celebration (where we recognized the many people whose efforts went into establishing Muddy Creek Charter School), school campouts (we have had two – one at the beginning, and one at the end, of the year – with potluck dinner, campfire with singing, pancake breakfast, each with about 75 people attending), cob wall project, field trips, prospective family open house potluck and hiring potlucks (these are a very important part of MCCS hiring process – all families are invited to come for a potluck dinner to meet the candidates and give their input to the hiring committee, and have been very well attended).  In addition, we have had excellent success in our fundraising efforts.  We raised nearly $15,000 in a matching donation drive, and have had numerous other donations of funds and goods to support the school.
The following surveys are provided in Appendix B:

1. Survey of Parents at Fall 2008 Progress Reports

2. Survey of Parents at Spring 2009 Progress Reports

3. Survey of Students at Spring 2009 Progress Reports

4. ODE Survey of Charter School Staff (MCCS results), Spring 2009

5. ODE Survey of Charter School Parents (MCCS results), Spring 2009

6. ODE Survey of Charter School Students (MCCS results), Spring 2009

Parental/Volunteer Involvement –

We currently have 86 volunteers on file, most of whom are relatives of students enrolled at MCCS.  We also have about ten community members who are not related, but have put in hours of time and effort on behalf of our school.  We have required background checks for all volunteers before they are allowed to work with students.
Also of interest is the background and expertise many of our volunteers bring to Muddy Creek.  Many have offered their expertise within their professional fields, (i.e. Professor of Geology, Professor of Botany, School Coach, French language teacher, Psychologist, Nurse and other Medical Professionals, Librarian, Artists, Construction/Builders, Music Instructor, Archeologist, Computer Programming/IT Consultant, etc.).  We also have an intern from LBCC who has been very instrumental in helping us upgrade our systems, including our library software and coding.
Of course, the largest majority of volunteers are parents, grandparents, aunts, uncles and siblings of current students, and they have been integral to the success of our field trips, classroom structures and activities, as well as daily school operations.

The average volunteer hours per month for the school year ≈ 417.78/month, detailed as follows:

· September 2008 ≈ 266.75

· October 2008 ≈ 476.75

· November 2008 ≈ 366.0

· December 2008 ≈ 268.75

· January 2009 ≈ 565.0

· February 2009 ≈ 456.25

· March 2009 ≈ 388.5

· April 2009 ≈ 504.75

· May 2009 ≈ 467.25

D.  Finances and Financial Record Keeping:
Audit –
The first fiscal audit of Muddy Creek Charter School is due September 30, 2009 for the fiscal year July 1, 2008 - June 30, 2009.  The audit is to be performed by the auditor that services the Corvallis School District.  The MCCS audit is scheduled for the first week of August, and the district has been notified.  There should be no issue with providing the audit report by the September 30 due date.

Grants –
We have completed our Charter School Implementation Grant.  Grant funds have been spent on literacy, math, science and social studies materials for all classrooms, social skills curricular materials, technology (including student and staff computers, and interactive Smartboards), furniture for all classrooms, school wide PE equipment, art curriculum materials and musical instruments, equipping of our science lab, making safety improvements to the building, and professional development opportunities for teachers.  

In addition to the Charter School Incentive Grant, several other grants have been obtained by MCCS.   We were awarded approximately $16,900 from the Oregon Community Fund – Gray Family Grant for science equipment and funding a series of field studies.  We also received $2050 from Benton County Soil and Water Conservation District for field work supplies and $3000 from the Clemens Foundation to purchase cafeteria tables.  We are in the planning stages of a stream ecology project as part of the community outreach component of an National Science Foundation grant awarded to OSU Professor Roy Haggerty.  Our Kindergarten teacher received a $200 classroom grant from OSU Federal Credit Union.  Both the Kindergarten class and the 3/4/5 class were adopted through the Hewlett-Packard Adopt-A-Classroom program and each received materials of their choosing valued at $500.

Budget –
One of the biggest challenges facing charter schools is managing expenses on a limited budget.  This year, the money allotted per student from the State School Fund has decreased several times since the initial estimate.  We planned a very conservative budget for our first year in order to protect against fluctuating enrollment (and thus funding) as well as to build a reserve fund.  We have had very stable enrollment and had overestimated utility and staff benefit expenses, resulting in operating expenses coming in under budget despite the district-wide reduction in funding.  Additionally, MCCS received approximately $9,900 of the total School Improvement Funds that were awarded to 509J.  Our financial data (profit & loss, statement of net worth, spending vs. budget) is reported to the school district monthly.  With the additional funds available to us, in mid-year we were able to increase administrative assistant and custodial hours, increase literacy aid time, and hire math aids – one per classroom.  
Our financial outlook for next year is strong.  We will be increasing enrollment from 63 to a projected 80 students.  Adding approximately 17 students allows us not only to hire another full time teacher, but to continue to increase support staffing, both in the classroom and in the office.  In addition to increasing hours for our current staff, we anticipate being able to hire a part time PE teacher, thus allowing the classroom teachers to have more prep time (instead of teaching PE themselves).

Record Keeping –
Our biggest challenge in financial record keeping was caused by the dual effect of a huge grant with a lot of purchasing and record keeping, and a limited number of financial support staff hours.  Typically Phase 3 of a start-up grant falls in the second year of operations, but due to a delay in the charter application, we were faced with the need to complete Phase 3 within our first year of operations.  We were able to hire temporary staff to help with the volume of purchasing and receiving at the end of the grant period, and we successfully completed the requirements of the grant while simultaneously maintaining the operational budget.
Another challenge was learning about all the state and federal requirements related to reporting and paying PERS, unemployment tax, social security and medicare, withholding taxes, etc.  Our consultants helped us set up all the proper online reporting and payment components, and all forms and payments have been made in a timely fashion.  Our financial administrator attended PERS training.  Now that these systems are set up, we do not anticipate any problems in this area.

Our final challenge for financial record keeping involves our monthly lease payments to 509J.  Our payment structure is fairly complicated, and consists of 3 components:  insurance, maintenance and capital.  We are required to pay $700 per month toward the maintenance pot, up to a $5,000 limit.  Routine maintenance expenses incurred by 509J for repair of the Inavale building are to be deducted from the maintenance pot by 509J and reported to MCCS.  This is necessary to know whether we need to make further contributions to the maintenance pot.  We are working with 509J staff to improve the communication flow and timeliness of these reports to us, so that we have a monthly update on our maintenance expense status.
E.  Evidence of insurance policies:
Proof of Insurance in the amounts established by the charter was furnished to 509J staff in the summer of 2008.  We are currently in the process of renewing our insurance for the next school year, and will provide this documentation to the district when it is available.

F.  Employment:
Muddy Creek Charter School Staff - 

We are pleased to have had such an excellent staff with whom to begin school operations.  They have been dedicated and willing to work long and hard to ensure the successful first year of MCCS, and to build a foundation upon which we can establish a truly outstanding school.  Much has been accomplished this year to build school community and to put in place the systems which provide the framework of the school.  We are delighted to have hired two more excellent teachers for 2009/2010, one to replace our Kindergarten teacher who is moving out of state and another to teach our newly added 1-2-3 class.
Evidence of compliance with Requirements for Staff Qualifications –
Muddy Creek’s Executive Director was registered with TSPC.  All teachers are licensed in the state of Oregon (though by law charter schools are only required to hire a minimum of 50% licensed teaching and administrative staff).  As required by our Charter Contract, all copies of licenses and registrations have been provided to 509J.  All educational assistants meet the definition of highly qualified.  All other personnel have undergone fingerprint-based criminal background checks, copies of approved checks were provided to 509J.  ODE requires 3 staff reports during the year for which our staff must be reported by 509J.  Jennifer Duvall and Rob Singleton were very helpful and met with us to explain the reports, provided us with templates, and we established deadlines for reporting.  These were all met satisfactorily.  

Our biggest challenge in this area is that employee background checks have been rejected numerous times due to poor quality of fingerprints.  This happened as many as 3 times for the same individual.  We asked 509J for advice, and were given information about where and how to get laser-based fingerprinting performed, which helped us to resolve this issue.
Professional Development –

MCCS staff members have attended a number of seminars and trainings provided at or for the school:


CPR/First Aid


EPI Pen


Playground Safety and Supervision


Fire Safety and Extinguishers


Blood borne Pathogens


Biohazard

Defibrillator


Digital Storytelling Workshop (provided by Head Teacher Kriste York, who has been trained offsite)
Teachers have also participated in the following:


MAP training (1 day)

Forestry and Natural Resources Education Workshop (2 days)

Bridges Math Training (2 days)

Place-based Institute (4 days)

Project RESTORE Training (3 days)


Digital Storytelling Workshop (3 days)


Project Learning Tree (1 day)


Flying Wild Workshop (1 day)

TAG Presentations

Administrative Staff have also participated in the following:


Attendance and Gradebook Program Training (at ESD)

Behavior Documentation System (by ESD)

Pinnacle/SIS/ODE Training on end of year reporting/recording, school structure set up for 2009/2010

Training on a variety of record-keeping tasks (implementation of internal processes for teachers’ records,
student records, medical reporting, year-end procedures/new year procedures, student records

and record transfers, etc.  (Training kindly provided by Adams Elementary office staff)

PERS Training
Upcoming Professional Development Plans:


Online Digital Storytelling Class (10 weeks)


Digital Storytelling Facilitator Training (5 days)


Field Studies Course (3 days)


Oregon Writing Project Training (5 days)


Summer Agriculture Institute, Oregon Farm Bureau (6 days)


Creeks and Kids 2009 (6 days)


Positive Discipline Seminar (2 days)

G.  Policies adopted by Inavale Community Partners Board for MCCS:
All adopted policies are available for review on the Muddy Creek Charter School website:  http://muddycreekcharterschool.org/
Where MCCS has not adopted a policy, the Corvallis School District policies are in effect.

H.  Facility:
Muddy Creek Charter School has updated a number of aspects of the Inavale School facility.  In the Fall, we did a thorough investigation of the phone lines and determined that the fire alarm system did not have a back-up line, as is required in other district schools.  This problem has been rectified.  We have also installed ADA compliant hardware on the doors leading from the gym to the hallway, are working on making a number of playground improvements, worked to bring the facility into fire safety compliance, and fixed several issues related to the security system.  The school experienced a series of thefts in March during which a teacher’s laptop, a student IMac, 2 digital cameras, and a set of walki-talkis were stolen.  Additional efforts were made to secure the student Mac Lab to prevent further theft of these valuable assets and we filed a report with the county sheriff.  No additional items have been stolen since.
Bringing the building up to fire code was an extensive project, in addition to smaller items such as installing proper lights in exit signs and the like.  The state and local fire marshals determined that the building was out of compliance with fire safety code due to the presence of Firtex tiles on the ceilings and upper walls of four classrooms and a hallway.  The Firtex tiles were painted with an approved intumescent paint to seal the tiles and provide acceptable flame-spread tolerance.  It is our understanding that the fire marshal is satisfied that the facility is now in compliance with regard to the Firtex.

Presently, our biggest facility challenge has to do with the billing for maintenance work done by 509J personnel, as described in the budget piece of Section D.  We have yet to receive regular monthly updates (we received four statements for the 2008/2009 school year) on the expenses incurred, which are necessary for us to have a good idea of where we stand as to our monthly maintenance pot expenditures.  As mentioned, we are working with district personnel to improve communications in this area.
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